CITY OF SOMERVILLE
INTEROFFICE MEMORANDUM

To:
Members of the Somerville City Council

From:
Eileen M. McGettigan, Special Counsel

Re:
Non-Disclosure Agreements and the Public Records Law

Date:
February 5, 2019

______________________________________________________________________________

You have asked how the City can prohibit the use of Non-Disclosure Agreements between the City and prospective developers or commercial tenants.  The City is subject to the requirements of the Massachusetts Public Records Law.   G.L. c. 66, §10 et seq.  The Massachusetts Public Records Law considers every record received by the City to be public and subject to disclosure.  Id.   Exemptions to the definition of public records are narrowly construed in favor of disclosure. G.L. c. 4, §7(26).  All conditions of an exemption must be met before the material can be permissibly withheld.  See, e.g., G.L. c. 4, §7(26)(g)(trade secret exemption requires all six criteria be met).  A record may also be withheld only for so long as the exemption applies; for example, bids are not public records until after the bid opening, and intra-agency communications evaluating the bid responses do not become public until a bidder has been formally selected.  G.L. c 4, §7(26)(h).  Similarly, policy positions being developed by the City are not public until finalized.  G.L. c. 4, §7(26)(d).  
Any non-disclosure agreement reviewed by the Law Department is expressly conditioned upon compliance with these strict requirements of the Massachusetts Public Records Law.  In this way, if any information protected by the non-disclosure agreement is determined to be a public record and subject to disclosure, the City retains the ability to release the information even when still bound by the terms of the non-disclosure agreement.  For example, the City released all information which was the subject of the Amazon non-disclosure agreement at the moment when the exemption from disclosure under the Public Records law no longer applied, namely, when Somerville was no longer under consideration for the second headquarters.

If you have any further questions, please do not hesitate to contact me.   
